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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 
MEMO 
 
DATE:  February 15, 2024 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the five-week period ending Friday, February 9. 

This year is flying right by and it is hard to believe that we are already almost  halfway 
through the month of February. I will be taking vacation time following Tuesday’s City 
Council meetings through Tuesday, February 27. I will be out of state at this time 
and Erik Glover will be the acting city manager.  
 
Highlights of Activities During the Past Few Weeks Include the Following: 

• Met with Steve Baugher to review various Finance Department issues. 

• Participated in a one-stop meeting on possible wastewater funding to 
address the centrifuge system at the wastewater treatment plant with Dig 
Deep Research and various department personnel in the State of Oregon.  

• Participated in a routine meeting of the Emergency Preparedness 
Committee. 

• Met with Mike Cavanaugh, Scott Bernards, Anita Albrecht and Chris Beatty 
to review Anita’s layout for landscaping and walkways around the south and 
west sides of City Hall. This was presented to the City Council at the February 
5 session. 

• Participated in a meeting with Chris Beatty and Melissa Roman regarding the 
design handbook that Engineering is developing for various developments. 

• Barb James, Erik Glover and I met to review and discuss the development of 
a policy for the work schedule options. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy and Lance Vanderbeck to 
discuss their departmental issues. 

• Chris Beatty, Derrick Tokos, Jason Malloy and I met with traffic engineers 
from Kittleson to review their preliminary findings for the traffic study on 
Oceanview Drive. The draft study was presented to Council at the February 
5 work session. 

• Participated in the monthly meeting of the Lincoln County managers. 

• Met  with Mayor Kaplan to discuss modifications to the City goal setting 
process. These processes were incorporated into the February 12 goal 
setting session.  



2 
 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly to discuss Library operations. 

• Met with Paul Thompson, a former pilot, who has a number of concerns that 
he has shared with Council regarding operations at the airport. Lance 
Vanderbeck and I are reviewing those concerns so I can provide a response 
back to Paul.  

• Met with Chasse Davidson from the Public Arts Committee regarding 
discussions on various responsibilities for the Committee. This was an initial 
meeting to sort through policy issues regarding the role of the Public Arts 
Committee, the role of the City through its Parks Department, Public Works 
Department, and  City administration. The one thing I cautioned her about is 
the members of the Committee need to be careful about making any sort of 
contractual commitments with any artists or other individuals. The Committee 
members do not have that authority. All agreements are made by City staff 
on behalf of the Public Arts Committee and not the other way around. In 
addition, we talked about the rotating art program and I suggested that OCCA 
develop a contract for managing that program on behalf of the City. There 
are a number of issues that need to be sorted out with this program, however, 
this will be a great opportunity for both the artists and public to be exposed 
to more art in various locations in the City on a rotating basis.  

• Met with Cheri Brubaker and Dan Whelan from Congresswoman Hoyle’s 
office and Luke Harkins from Representative Gomberg’s office, to discuss 
the inclusion of Lincoln County in a special area designated in the WRDA bill 
by former Congressman DeFazio. This would open up some additional 
funding for possible appropriation for the Big Creek Dam. In reviewing this 
with Drake Wood of Water Strategies, LLC, he felt this would be a good 
strategy. Congresswoman Hoyle's office was going to proceed along those 
lines. 

• Conducted phone screens for two candidates for the city engineer position.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss Parks and 
Recreation issues.  

• Met with Barb James and Jason Malloy to discuss an employee issue in the 
Police Department.  

• Held a phone conversation with a student from Newport High School on their 
wastewater school project.  

• Participated in a meeting with Chris Beatty, DJ Fox, and representatives of 
Dig Deep Research to discuss the next steps in looking at the financing 
opportunities for the Wastewater Treatment Plant Centrifuge Project, 
following our one-stop meeting with the State.  

• Met with Steve Baugher, Catherine Rigby and Linda Wertman to discuss 
procurement processes, particularly those utilizing federal funds. We are 
working through our processes to assure that we have everything completed 
for federal and state-funded projects. We are continuing to refine Catherine 
Rigby’s position as Grants Administrator, as it relates to these types of 
responsibilities.  We are also looking at consolidating purchasing issues with 
Linda’s position.  

• Prepared agendas for the work session, Urban Renewal meeting, and 
regular session for January 16. 
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• On Saturday, January 13, weather conditions rapidly deteriorated with a 
significant ice storm that brought down many trees, branches, caused some 
slides, and resulted in power outages for extended periods of time for parts 
of the community. As the storm was developing on Saturday, I was in touch 
with Jason Scharbrough about the conditions and our response to those 
conditions. On Saturday,  when it became apparent that this storm was going 
to have significant impacts on the City of Newport, I consulted with Fire Chief, 
Rob Murphy, Police Chief, Jason Malloy, and we called in Del Lockwood, 
Emergency Preparedness Coordinator, to assist with the emergency 
operations center (EOC). We jointly determined that we would stand up our 
emergency operations center to evaluate the deteriorating conditions, both 
on Saturday and again on Martin Luther King day. Assistant Fire Chief, Tom 
Sakaris, spent time responding to downed wired and trees with fire crews, 
and evaluated the conditions up at Oceanview Assisted Living where 
residents were faced with power outages which began on Saturday and ran 
through Tuesday. We attempted to assist with getting a generator to help 
power computers so medications could be administered. On Sunday, Mike 
Cavanaugh was brought in and Mike and Laura Kimberly were involved in 
standing up the Recreation Center as an emergency shelter for folks without 
electricity. On Martin Luther King day, Erik Glover, Assistant City 
Manager/City Recorder,  came in to assist with press releases and 
notifications for those areas where a recommendation to boil water was 
issued because of low pressures due to the power outages impacting water 
booster stations. Ultimately, the County stood up their emergency operations 
center and we had good coordination between the various agencies in 
understanding the impact that the storm had on parts of Lincoln County. I am 
very appreciative of the many hours that were put in by all employees over 
the holiday weekend from Public Works, Parks, Fire, Police and all other staff 
members that were part of responding to this emergency. We are very 
fortunate that there was no loss of life during this storm. An emergency was 
declared on Saturday and was extended by the City Council on Tuesday, 
January 16.   

• Participated in twice-daily Lincoln County cooperator calls with all the various 
agencies and cities from Sunday, January 14 through Wednesday, January 
17. These calls were very helpful to understand the extent of the emergency 
and to coordinate the necessary steps to respond to the emergency.  

• City Hall was closed on Monday, January 15 in recognition of the Martin 
Luther King holiday. I shifted my holiday from Monday, which was a very full 
workday, to Friday January 19.  

• Held a regular Department Head meeting. We were scheduled to hold a 
Council work session, Urban Renewal meeting and a regular meeting on the 
evening of Tuesday, January 16, however due to the power outage these 
plans were modified, and Council met in work session, adding and confirming 
the  emergency declaration. Council also heard one of the cooperator 
meetings that occurred during this time. The regular meeting agenda items 
were rescheduled to a special meeting on Monday, January 29, and the 
Urban Renewal and work session items were moved to February 5.  
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• Met with Justin Scharbrough and Steve Stewart, Acting Co-Directors of the 
Public Works Department, to review issues relating to storm cleanup.  

• Erik Glover, Steve Baugher, Justin Scharbrough and I met on the process for 
establishing new water and sewer utility lines in the City of Newport. 
Currently, this process is initiated by the customer at the Finance 
Department, however, Public Works has indicated that this process should 
be initiated with Engineering as part of a right-of-way permit. This will 
eliminate some of the confusion when people pay for something and need 
something else installed. Erik Glover has taken the lead in working through 
a number of utility issues for the City. Following this meeting, there were a 
number of revisions made to the draft policy.  

• Steve Baugher, Linda Wertman, Chris Beatty and I met to discuss the capital 
projects process. This is Chris's first run through this process and we are 
working to streamline a number of issues and problems that we have had in 
past years in pulling together the capital outlay budget. I appreciate 
everyone's willingness to work through these processes, especially with the 
staffing gaps making it a bit challenging.  

• Participated in an OCCMA Bylaws and Policy Committee meeting via Zoom. 

• Barb James, Jason Malloy, and I met with Mark Wolf to review NPA 
negotiations. 

• Met with Lance Vanderbeck to review the concerns expressed by Paul 
Thompson regarding airport operations. Lance has provided me with the 
additional background material to develop a response to Mr. Thompson. 

• Erik Glover, Derrick Tokos, and I met to review the nonprofit grant 
applications received. This information was presented to the City Council at 
the February 5 City Council meeting where Council approved four grants and 
authorized a notice for the remaining funds available through this program. 

• Barb James, Chris Beatty and I interviewed a candidate for the assistant city 
engineer position. We have a tentative job offer for a candidate, subject to a 
background check. I am hopeful that this will work out to address  one of the 
two vacancies remaining in the Engineering Department.  

• Barb James and I met on the workplace schedule policy. 

• Erik Glover, Justin Scharbrough and I took a driving tour to determine the 
status of the cleanup from the ice storm. We utilized contracted services to 
address the key problem areas in order to get streets reopened. We are now 
utilizing our own crews to complete cleanup activities as the time permits. We 
have not heard whether or not the storm will receive federal funding, 
however, the Office of Emergency Services is collecting storm damage costs 
which is a good sign. If a federal emergency is declared, we will be able to 
receive reimbursement for certain costs related to our response to this storm. 
In addition, if a federal emergency is declared, then there will be further 
assistance in the form of emergency mitigation grants for things that would 
avoid some of the challenges that were encountered during this ice storm.  

• I took my Martin Luther King holiday on Friday, January 19 due to the ice 
storm emergency.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to discuss Finance matters.  
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• Chris Beatty, Derrick Tokos, Jason Malloy, Travis Tibbetts and I participated 
in a quarterly meeting with ODOT. We discussed the coordination between 
our Safe Routes to School grant and intersection improvements at Harney 
and US 20 to be done by ODOT; we discussed the crossing that has been 
requested at Ozzy’s Surf Shop; we discussed maintenance responsibilities 
for intersections at US 101 and US 20. These vary, and in some cases, 
ODOT is responsible for the portion of the street that falls within the 101 right-
of-way, whereas in other portions, the City is responsible for anything beyond 
the extension of the curb line on those streets. This has been helpful 
information to receive since this has always been a bit of a mystery to us.  

• Barb James, Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris and I met with a company that 
provides mediation services to address an issue between two employees. 

• Barb  James, Jason Malloy and I participated in negotiations with the 
Newport Police Association. 

• Barb James, Steve  Stewart, and Kathleen Steenkolk participated in a follow-
up interview of a candidate for the Public Works position. This candidate was 
interviewed in an in-person interview earlier in the year, however, we offered 
the position to another candidate. That candidate did not accept the position, 
and we did further evaluation of the second candidate. We have made a job 
offer pending a background investigation of this candidate.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy, Rob Murphy, Lance 
Vanderbeck, and Barb James to discuss the various issues within their 
departments.  

• Participated with a number of Department Heads in a meeting with Placer.AI 
which is a company that provides demographic data about people visiting 
certain geographic locations within cities. Mike Cavanagh has been exploring 
this as part of their marketing efforts for the Recreation Center, as suggested 
by the business plan. It could also be some value with the Discover Newport 
Committee. Several of the Department Heads that participated did not see 
an application for their departments, however, Mike is still interested in 
pursuing this service. A budget request could be made in the upcoming 
budget to proceed with this program. 

• Derrick Tokos, Anna Iaukea and I met with Barry Brewster regarding 453 SW 
Coast Highway (the theatre building). We want to understand what his future 
plans are for the building and determine if he plans to maintain ownership in 
the future.  

• Derrick Tokos, Cathy Rigby and I met with Martin Desmond to discuss the 
development of a  grant application similar to what Yachats has recently 
completed to develop a specific climate resiliency plan for the City of 
Newport. We are working to be prepared to move forward with this once the 
grant cycle opens up.  

• Herb Fredrickson from the Bike and Pedestrian Committee met with me 
regarding his support for moving forward with a full-fledged Safe Routes to 
School Grant Program. I indicated to Herb that this is a great program, 
however, with our current staffing situation and the commitments that we 
have currently made, we do not have the capacity to proceed with this type 
of program at this particular time. These grants come around every two years 
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and the City may be in a better position to take advantage of this when the 
next round comes around in 2026. 

• Steve Baugher, Erik Glover and I have met to update our forecasting 
estimates for long-term financial trends for the City of Newport. 

• I took vacation time on January 24 through January 30 to do some personal 
retirement planning. I was able to make pretty good use of this time!  

• Participated, along with Councilor Jacobi,  in the annual Oregon Coast 
Council for the Arts annual meeting on Sunday, January 28. I provided a brief 
presentation on the relationship between OCCA and the City and talked 
about the City's commitment toward improvements to the Performing Arts 
Center, as well as other work.  

• I came in from vacation on Monday, January 29 to participate in the special 
City Council meeting to address items that were scheduled to be addressed 
at the January 16 meeting which was cancelled due to the power outage. I 
also took another storm damage tour with staff to assess our current 
conditions, and met with Barb James on employee issues, as well.  

• We have implemented the new hours at City Hall. We are open to the public 
from 8 AM until 6 PM. The standard work week for folks is 7:30 AM with a 
half-hour lunch and completing work at 6 PM. We have allowed, when  
conditions permit, flexibility in that schedule based on a request from an 
employee that may be approved by the Department Head. This is based on 
the ability to provide customer coverage as required, and also takes into 
account how an  alternate schedule may impact other employees in the same 
department. Furthermore, supervision may be a factor in either allowing or 
not allowing, an alternate schedule.  

• Barb James and I with John Johnston regarding his retirement from the City. 
We were assisting John with some of the arrangements that he needs to 
make. John has been off work due to medical issues since early summer of 
2023, and will not be able to return to work.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Public Works Acting Co-Directors, Steve 
Stewart and Justin Scharbrough. 

• Met with the Barb James and Jason Malloy on the promotion of a Lieutenant.  
As you are aware in the current budget year, we created an administrative 
lieutenant position and an operations lieutenant position. This will help 
facilitate the growing list of requirements that the Police agencies must meet 
based on state laws that have been approved by the legislature. 

• Met on-site with Councilor Botello, Laura Kimberly, Mike Cavanaugh, Scott 
Bernards and Anita Albrecht with representatives from the OSU Extension 
Service and the Olalla Center regarding the creation of a garden on the north 
end of the Library parking lot. This community garden would replace one that 
has been operated at the County fairgrounds. This would be a collaborative 
effort where we would have an agreement for this group to operate this 
garden. This group is set up to provide assistance to recent immigrants who 
are from Latin America to have an opportunity for garden space here in the 
city, particularly if their homes do not have an appropriate space to grow 
important vegetables of their culture. Please note that this will require the 
removal of a number of Shore Pines located on this property. The Shore 
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Pines have been problematic for the Library since it tends to be a place that 
people have congregated. The Library is supportive of moving forward with 
this effort. The area would need to be fenced  to provide access to those who 
will be provided gardening space on this site. A report will be provided at the 
February 20 Council meeting.  

• Prepared agenda items for the February 5 City Council meeting.  

• Worked with Jensen Strategies throughout this period in pulling together the 
recruitment materials for the City Manager's position. This job posting is now 
out and applications will be received through March 11. 

• Participated in a YBEF meeting at OCCC.  

• Participated in a “hot wash” held by the County Emergency Services 
following the emergency response to the ice storm. The hot wash is 
conducted in order to evaluate what worked, and what needs to be improved 
upon. The biggest issue, as always, is how to get the word out about various 
issues going on. Even with the sophisticated processes and alerts that 
people can subscribe to, most people in the county have not signed up for 
these services. These communications become compromised when we have 
major power outages similar to what we experienced during the ice storm.  

• Held a routine Department Head meeting.  

• Met with Barb James and Lance Vanderbeck to discuss a personnel incident. 
The issue has been resolved. 

• Met with Mayor Kaplan to review a few issues relating to the Council 
meetings. 

• Participated in the Council work session, Urban Renewal meeting, executive 
session and regular Council meeting on February 5. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Anna Iaukea to discuss her activities with 
Urban Renewal projects. 

• Met with Anna Iaukea and Derrick Tokos to discuss various property issues 
in City Center. 

• Met with Derrick Tokos and Cathy Rigby to discuss Cathy’s role  as it relates 
to projects we are working on with Dig Deep Research. As we move forward, 
we will continue to sort through various responsibilities with these matters.  

• Met with Christian Foden-Vencil from OPD regarding stories he is doing on 
the effort of trying to get passenger service at the Newport Municipal Airport, 
and the impact that the South Beach Urban Renewal District has had on 
development in that area.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Derrick Tokos to discuss issues Community 
Development matters. 

• Participated in a demand to bargain meeting with the firefighters to discuss 
concerns about living spaces in the Fire station. We have two indoor spaces 
that receive very little ventilation which can be uncomfortable at night for the 
firefighters sleeping there. Tom Sakaris has been in contact to obtain some 
bids to improve the HVAC system for these sleeping areas. In addition, we 
will explore creating sleeping areas that have windows until these issues can 
get dressed. This seemed to satisfy the concerns. 

• Met with Terry Thompson who was advocating for expanding the hours of the 
pool to Sundays. A lot of kids in the area have time to utilize the pool on 
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weekends. I indicated that our issue has not been budgetary, but the ability 
to hire staff in order to staff the pool for additional days, as well as staffing 
the Recreation Center. I indicated that we are continuing to work on this issue 
and it is our goal to expand these hours.  

• Barb James, Erik Glover and I met to discuss the development of recruiting 
videos and upgrading our Facebook presence for those looking for a job in 
the city. Erik will set a time to meet with Fox and Crown  to obtain a proposal 
for them to complete this work. This suggestion is one of our employee 
culture plan recommendations. 

• Worked on the development of the materials for the goal setting session 
scheduled for February 12. We have changed the format and I have 
proceeded with developing a draft working set of goals and objectives for 
Council’s review and modification. I think this is an appropriate step to take, 
particularly since this document will be guiding the new city manager in 
understanding what the priorities of the City Council are as they embark in 
their first year on the job.  

• Participated in interviews for the city engineer and IT director positions. 
These interviews were conducted with the Acting City Engineer, Chris Beatty,  
and Acting IT Director, Travis Reeves, for those positions. Once background 
checks are completed, barring any unforeseen circumstances, we will be 
ready to go forward with these appointments. I am hopeful to get a number 
these positions stabilized prior to my retirement in July. 

• Held departmental meetings with Travis Reeves and Mike Cavanaugh to 
discuss issues.  

• Met with Barb James, Jason Malloy, and Brent Gainer to discuss proceeding 
with the operations lieutenant position.  

• Met with Wayne Patterson to discuss the renovations needed for the 
Chamber building; we also discussed the use of beautification funds that 
have been committed, subject to receiving a plan from the Chamber for the 
use of those funds. I anticipate that the City Council will be receiving a letter 
on both of these issues in coming weeks. 

• Met with Barb James, Steve Baugher, and Kay Keady regarding Kay’s 
temporarily helping with the court duties. She had some concerns and wants 
to make sure that she is handling everything the  way the Judge would like. I 
suggested that Steve Baugher set up a  meeting with Kay and the Judge to 
have that discussion. Kay is filling  the position that Dawn Smalley resigned 
from in the Finance Department at the end of 2023.  

•  
Upcoming Events: 

• Monday, February 19 is the Presidents’ Day holiday. Council meetings will be 
held Tuesday, February 20.  

• I will be out of state on vacation from Wednesday, February 21 to Tuesday,  
February 27. Erik Glover will be Acting City Manager during this time.  

• Wednesday, February 21 is the LOC Small Cities meeting in Toledo from 11 AM 
to 1 PM. 

• Tuesday, March 5 at  6 PM is the preliminary Budget Committee meeting.  
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• I will be working from home periodically from Friday, March 22 through Friday, 
April 12  to work on my final proposed budget for the City. We anticipate sending 
out the proposed budget on Tuesday, April 16, to the Budget Committee with the 
first Budget Committee meeting on April 23. 

• I am planning to attend the Northwest Regional Managers meeting from March 
26 to March 29 in Seaside, OR.  

• The City Council has scheduled an early work session on April 1 beginning at 3 
PM to hold an executive session with Jensen Strategies to review candidates for 
the city manager position.  

• Interview panels, community and staff receptions will be held the week of April 
15 for the city manager selection process.  

• Thursday, April 18 is scheduled for an executive session for the Council to 
interview  city manager candidates. Please block off the entire day.  

• Friday, April 19, is scheduled for an executive session to discuss selection of a 
city manager. Please block off the entire morning for the executive session and 
a special meeting in order to make a job offer to a city manager candidate.  

• April 23 is the first Budget Committee meeting.  

• The League of Oregon Cities Local Government Spring Conference will be held 
in Klamath Falls from April 25 - April 26. We have registered Mayor Kaplan, 
Councilors Parker, Hall, Botello, Edmond and Erik and I. Please let Erik know by 
March 6 if you need to cancel so we can get a refund on our registration fees. 

• Monday, April 29 at 6 PM is a town hall meeting.  

• Tuesday, May 14 at 5 PM is the second Budget Committee meeting.  

• Wednesday, May 15 from 11AM to 1 PM is the LOC Small Cities meeting in 
Depoe Bay.  

• Tuesday, May 28 at 6 PM is the third Budget Committee meeting.  

• I plan to attend my last OCCMA Summer Conference which will be held in Hood 
River on June 24 - 27.  

• My tentative retirement date as city manager is Sunday, July 7. The tentative start 
date for the new city manager is Monday, July 8. 

• Monday, September 2 is the Labor Day holiday. Council meetings will be held 
Tuesday, September 3.   

• The annual ICMA meeting is going to be held from September 21 - 25, 2024, in 
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. I encourage my successor to participate in the annual 
ICMA meetings. These there are very important professional development 
opportunities for members of ICMA. There is a wealth of information that is 
provided at these conferences and the experience of traveling to different cities 
to participate in various demonstrations and tours to view how other cities tackle 
various municipal problems is extremely beneficial. Please encourage your new 
manager to participate in the ICMA meetings.  

• Monday, September 30 at 6 PM is scheduled for a town hall meeting.  

• The League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference will be held from October 17-
19 in Bend, Oregon. Erik will be contacting Council in early summer to determine 
attendees to secure rooms for this event. It is important that Erik secure rooms 
the first hour of conference registration to assure everyone stays in the 
conference facility. 
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• November 21 and 22, City offices will be closed due to the Thanksgiving holiday. 

• On Tuesday, December 24 City offices will be closed half day and a full day on 
Wednesday, December 25 for the Christmas holiday.  

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is a memo and population estimates generated by Portland State 
University for the City of Newport showing all cities and counties. Newport 
has the third fastest growth rate for cities above 10,000! 

• Attached is information from the Americans for the Arts about the economic 
and social impact that nonprofit arts and culture organizations and their 
audiences in Lincoln County.  

• Attached is a presentation that Newport Municipal Airport Director, Lance 
Vanderbeck, provided at the YBEF meeting on air service to the City of 
Newport.  

• Attached is a communication from Laura Kimberly on the use of various harm 
reduction items that are provided at the Library.  

• Attached is a notice from the Oregon Department of State Lands informing us 
that there will be no changes to the essential Salmonoid Habitat Map based 
on concerns that were expressed about removing certain waterways from this 
map. As a result, that will be considered in next year’s map.  

• Attached is an article from KOIN News indicating that the initial damages in 
the State of Oregon  from the winter storm is approximately $72 million. 
 

Have a great week!  
 

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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